
Minutes of the Meeting of Staverton Parish Council
Tuesday 2nd February 2021 – 7:30pm 
Zoom Online Meeting 
PRESENT:   Parish Councillors: A Dewitt-Bukater (ADB), S Frost (SF), T Glover (ToG), J Golding (JFG) - Chairman, M Nightingale (MN), R Noon (RN), S Russell (SR), District Councillor R Frost, Clerk – S Porter and 2 members of the public
1. OPENING PROCEDURES 
1.1
      Acceptance of Apologies – I Weaver, R Brown (NCC)

1.2 
Chairman’s Announcements – The Chairman reminded all that the meetings are available to view worldwide and that the code of conduct should be adhered to at all times.
2
GOVERNANCE

2.1
Declaration and nature of interest – JFG – Cheque No 857 (Personal)


2.2
Consideration of dispensation requests received – Nil 

3         OPEN FORUM
3.1      Reports from members of the public – The applicant for DA/2020/1100 was online should there be any questions raised with regards to the application.
3.2      Reports from District & County Councillors – R Frost (DDC) congratulated all involved with the result of the recent appeal decision for Badby Lane (Item 8.3).  The Covid cases are reducing in the area which is a good sign that the latest lockdown is being effective.  Some local businesses are struggling to obtain the government grants during the closures enforced by the latest guidelines.  The local elections look set to take place in May 2021.
4         MINUTES

4.1      APPROVE MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 5th January 2021 – The minutes were amended to read Item 6.9 - Quote for Storage Unit for Litter Picking Equipment/Rubber Matting – A quote has been received for £120.00 plus delivery for a storage unit from Argos. The minutes were then approved as an accurate record of the meeting and will be signed and dated by the Chairman. Proposed by SR, seconded by ADB and all voted in favour.
5
MATTERS ARISING 
5.1 Parish Council Bank Account – Clerk Online Access – There has been no update received from HSBC as yet.  
5.2 
Skateboard Ramp - Proposal for Playing Field – Defer to March.
5.3 Street Lighting - Electricity Contract with Yu Energy – The contract has been signed and the direct debit set up.  It is proposed by SF, seconded by SR that this item can be removed from the agenda.
5.4 Clearance of dead wood in Pocket Park & Playing Field Spinney – All the dead wood has been removed from the Pocket Park and the Playing Field Spinney by JFG, the Playing Field debris is still to be removed from sight.  There is an overgrown blackthorn hedge on the corner by the Pocket Park which is overhanging and reducing traffic visibility.  ToG proposed that a planning application be submitted to DDC for the works to be undertaken, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.
5.5 Storage Unit for Litter Picking Equipment/Rubber Matting – This has been ordered and received by JFG. This will be located at the rear of The Barn on a base of slabs, which will be donated by SR. JFG stated that a couple of bags of sharp sand will also be need to be purchased.  All voted in favour.
5.6
Obstructions to Highway – Croft Lane, Glebe Lane, Backside and elsewhere – ToG advised that the hedge along Backside has been cut back.  SF advised that Ian Boyes (NCC) had visited her property and stated no concerns as the cones outside the property were in the correct position. JFG also attended the meeting and reported that I Boyes had advised that the cones should be moved back to the property boundary. SF advised that a more permanent solution is being looked into.  There has been no response to the letter sent to K Palmer (NCC Regulations Team) and this will be chased up.  Proposed by MN, seconded by RN and all voted in favour (SF abstained).
5.7
Refurbishment of Bus Shelter, Pocket Park Seat, Braunston Lane Noticeboard – These works are all in hand and will be undertaken in the warmer weather by JFG.
6 
BUSINESS 
6.1  A425 Traffic Calming Scheme – S Evans reported that both signs are now configured the same.  The data is being gathered from both devices, and this will be reviewed on a regular basis.  NCC have completed the works, and the gate has now been installed. JFG advised that there will be a 50mph roundel erected on the road towards Daventry free of charge. DDC have advised that there is still some funding of around £1,000 available for the traffic calming project which has not been spent from the grant.  This will need to be applied for by the end of March 2021.  This will be discussed further in March, when councillors will be asked to provide any suggestions.
6.2 
Reading Room Trust - Annual Report – No report received. Defer.
6.3 Staverton Relief in Need Charity – Nomination of 2 PC Representatives – SR advised that he would be happy to be the PC Representative on the Charity.  Proposed by ToG, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.  One vacancy remains.  A letter of appointment will be sent to SR from the Charity Secretary.
6.4 Village Road Names – Additional Signs – A replacement Daventry Road sign has been installed and there are now 5 Daventry Road signs in place and it was agreed that this was sufficient.  ToG proposed that this item be removed from the agenda, seconded by ADB and all voted in favour.
6.5 Quote for Replacement Picnic Bench – Playing Field – SR has circulated the details of suitable picnic bench replacements.  ToG proposed that a budget of £200 is provided, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.  SR to purchase, install and build, if this is required.
6.6 DDC – Environmental Initiatives – It was approved by all that this service offered is not required at the moment, and can be removed from the agenda.
6.7 Commercial Use – Vinetree Business Units – DDC Planning Enforcement have no immediate concerns with the units; however will contact the landlord to suggest that permission for the signage is applied for along with the garage MoT business.  Review again at the March meeting.
 


6.8 
Special Resolution arising from PC Meeting held on 01.12.20 – Signed copy received and noted.
6.9 Planting of Trees in the Playing Field – SR proposed that the revised tree planting plan submitted by  JFG be approved and the highlighted trees (2 hazel and 1 crab apple) be relocated to the rear of the field, seconded by RN and with 4 votes in favour, 1 abstain (SF), and 1 against (MN).  Carried.
6.10
Review of Procedure for Reporting Street Light Failures to Aylesbury Mains – The current process for street light reporting is to wait for 2 lights to fail due to the callout charge.  It was suggested by JFG that during GMT hours that any street light failure be reported immediately, however during the BST hours the process can revert to waiting for the 2 lights to be out.  Proposed by ToG, seconded by ADB and all voted in favour.
7
REPRESENTATIVES UPDATES 

7.1
Grass Mowing Representative update (JFG) – The contractor will be starting the season in March.  JFG advised that he will be undertaking some mowing before then in the Playing Field, to take the grass back to the hedgerow. 
7.2
Highways Representative update (SF) – The grit bin by the School is full, however the ones on Daventry Road and Church Street have had some removed.  This grit should only be used for public paths and highways, and not for personal use.  SF proposed that signs be added to the bins which require them, seconded by ToG and all voted in favour.  SF read out extracts from the latest NCC Highways report, which stated the amount of gully clearing which has been undertaken.  The problem of flooding still remains on the A425 due to blocked culverts. The Clerk will raise the issue again with NCC Highways.
7.3
Playing Field Representative update (SR) – Nothing further to report
7.4
Street Lighting Representative update (JFG) – The latest invoice from Aylesbury Mains reports that the failed street light on the A425 was due to vandalism.  A further explanation will be requested from the contractor.
7.5
Police Liaison Representative update (SF) – Nothing to report
7.6 
Rights of Way Representative update (RN) – Nothing to report
7.7
Social Media Representative (RN) – Nothing to report
7.8 
Vehicle Activated Sign Representative (SE) – Report provided under Item 6.1
8
PLANNING 

	
	TYPE
	REFERENCE
	LOCATION
	DETAIL

	8.1


	Application
	DA/2020/1100
	2 The Old Gardens, Daventry Road, Staverton
	Single storey rear extension 

	
	MN proposed no objections, seconded by ToG and all voted in favour.

	8.2
	Application 
	DA/2019/1000
	Land At Drayton Lodge, Staverton Road, Daventry
	Construction of 140 dwellings and associated infrastructure including vehicular access from the A425, provision of public open space and green infrastructure including leap, demolition of Drayton Lodge and associated outbuildings and provision of drainage infrastructure.

	
	The Parish Council will submit the following objections to the planning application: There is highway danger with the proposed junction and traffic leaving this development must turn left only,  there should be improvements to the road layout so that this system is not abused. The speed limit on the A425 be reduced to 40mph in line with the Daventry side of the roundabout. Proposed by MN, seconded by SR and all voted in favour (SF abstained)

	8.3
	Appeal – Dismissed
	DA/2019/0510
	Staverton Hill Farm, Badby Lane, Staverton
	Proposed change of use of existing buildings to use for wedding venue/functions

	
	Many thanks were given to Graham Simpson and the neighbouring residents for all their help and assistance with getting this planning appeal dismissed.  Everyone, including District Councillor Rupert Frost, have all worked extremely hard.  The original complaint to DDC with the way the application was handled at the Planning Committee meeting will now be re-visited to try and ensure proper openness and transparency.  Proposed by ToG, seconded by ADB and all voted in favour.


9
FINANCE
	9.1
	Type
	Reference
	Payee
	Detail
	Gross

Amount
	VAT 

element
	Authority

	
	Payment 
	Chq 856
	S Porter
	Salary £205.34

Expenses £16.10

January 2021
	£221.44
	
	LGA 1972 s112

	
	Payment 
	Chq 857
	J Golding 
	Playing Field – Barn Entrance Surface Improvements

Storage Unit (Argos)
	£318.00

£126.98
	
	Open Spaces Act 1906 s9 

	
	Payment 
	Chq 858
	E-On
	Street Lighting – Oct-Dec20
	£531.61
	£26.58
	PCA1957 s3

	
	Payment 
	BACS
	HMRC
	PAYE 2020/21 Q3
	£144.60
	
	LGA 1972 s112


It was proposed by ADB that Chq’s 856, 858 and the HMRC payment be made, seconded by SR and all voted in favour.

It was proposed by SR that Chq No 857 be paid, seconded by ADB and all voted in favour (JFG abstained)

9.2
Income received

Barn Rent 


£   100.00

Allotment Rents 

£     27.50

Interest


£       0.01


Total 



£   127.51

9.3

Bank Balance as at 19.01.21 


Current Account: 

£ 6,035.43


Reserve Account: 

£    704.62  


Total



£ 6,740.05

Uncashed cheques

£    103.87

Less February Payments
£ 1,342.63   


Total Available

£ 5,293.55
JFG advised that The Barn lease was due for renewal.  ToG proposed that the lease be renewed to Tina Pearce, seconded by MN and all voted in favour.  JFG will arrange for a new contract to be signed.

The transfer of £2,000 from the Current Account to the Reserve Account will be undertaken by JFG in the HSBC branch.
10
WEBSITE 

10.1  
Website Representative update (ADB) – The website has been updated and the Staverton Garage and Village Hall details have also been amended.  
11

CLERK’S CORRESPONDENCE

11.1
FixMyStreet – Review of flooding before Skylarks Farm – NCC Highways have advised no action required, however this is not a satisfactory response as discussed earlier in the meeting, and the Clerk will ask them to re-visit along with a similar issue by the Daventry Road layby.
11.2
Planning Application for Byfield Doctor’s Surgery – Support requested from any patients of the surgery with the upcoming application to be heard by the DDC Planning Committee.
11.3 
Boundary Wall Collapse – Oakham Lane – This wall has now been made safe, the PC were made aware of another wall collapse in Windmill Lane.
DATE OF NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING – Tuesday 2nd March 2021 - 7:30pm
Meeting Closed: 9:10pm 
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